GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 March 2019 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Apologise


Mrs Moughtin (Chairman) 

Mr D. Lace

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	19/092
	The Deputy Chairman welcomed the Board to the March meeting and in the absence of the Chairman confirmed he would be chairing the meeting. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES


	19/093
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 21 February 2019. Ms Hannan advised the public meeting described in Any Other Business was her proposal and Mr Heath seconded this proposal. Mr Convery proposed confirmation of the minutes and it was seconded by Mr Davison. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTER ARISING

	19/094
	Item 18/087 Registration of Electors 

The Board noted the content of the Deputy Chairman’s letter dated 12 March 2019 to the Chief Minister. The Chairman stated his belief the investigation should include consideration of the Commissioners’ original complaint. He expressed concerns that by solely focusing the current investigation on the actions of the original investigation officer it avoided the resolution of the main issue which was the removal of electors from the register by civil servants. If this precept is used no issues could ever be properly investigated by the civil service and the complainant would always be required to seek redress through an expensive petition of doleance.
The Chairman compared the lack of robust complaint procedure with the way the police complaints are dealt with. The Board noted the Deputy Chairman’s letter to the Chief Minister had requested compliance with the Nolan Principles of Public Office especially with regard to Principle 1} Selflessness principle 2) Accountability and principle 3) Openness.
The Chairman asked the Board to consider Item 7 as the next agenda item. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 7 Planning Applications PA 19/00199/B to 19/00203/B Construction of Apartment and Town Houses on the Empire Garages sites at Stanley Road, Cross Street and Peel Promenade, Peel
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners had received a number of communications objecting to these applications primarily citing height of buildings, lack of parking, impact on the conservation area and the impact on the amenity of neighbouring properties. He reminded the Board the Commissioners had objected to Planning Application 16/00839/B for the development of a five storey building on the Crompton site on East Quay which the Commissioners had taken to appeal in 2018. The Town Clerk read out the independent inspector’s conclusions in relation to the height of this building, the reduction in parking standards, the positive impact on the conservation area and the acceptable impact on neighbouring properties contained in paragraphs 77, 82, 83, 84, 86, 89, 93, 94, 95, 96, 97 and 99. The Town Clerk advised although the Commissioners’ objection was not successful this did not prevent these issues being reiterated in response the current Empire Garage planning applications for consistency. It should be noted, the outcome of the Commissioners’ appeal is a material consideration for these applications. The Chairman reminded the Board their response to the planning authority consultation on these applications should be restricted to evidenced material issues in relation to the planning application proposals. He advised the Board he had attended a public meeting on 20 March 2019 and he had concerns relating to the density of the developments proposed at these locations. Mr Davison stated he had attended the public meeting and the public presentation of the plans held by the developer in the Town Hall during week commencing 18 March 2019. He stated the development was too large; too high and too densely developed. This particularly applied to the development proposal for Cross Street. Mr Davison stated the buildings proposed were too modern; removed three old sandstone structures; did not use Peel sandstone in the new buildings, made all buildings a uniform height, did not provide adequate parking and the buildings were not of a sufficiently unique character to enhance the conservation area. Mr Heath seconded Mr Davison’s reservation about these planning applications however, he stated the Board were not opposed to the development of these sites with a lower density and reduced height scheme. Mr Convery stated the Board must assess the merits of the current application and expressed the need for consistency in the Commissioners’ response to planning applications. Ms Hannan agreed with everything stated by the other Commissioners. She emphasised the need to enhance the conservation area and retain the character of the exposed red sandstone structures on these sites which are unique to Peel. Ms Hannan stated the buildings proposed were not designed to reduce energy use and reduce their impact on the environment including a lack of space to dry clothes outside. There were no traditional aspects to the buildings including chimneys and the windows proposed are constructed from modern materials. The Chairman proposed the Commissioners should object to this planning application and asked the public to send copies of any objections to the Commissioners. Mr Heath seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.
The Chairman asked the Board return to considering item 2 of the agenda
Item 18/087 Peel unset Bowling Club

The Board noted the Commissioners’ requirement to develop a single treatment for the bowling green gutters was communicated to the representatives of Peel Sunset Bowling Club.  This would be installed at the end of 2019.
Item 18/087 Black Dog Oven

The Board noted their support in principle for the establishment of a business of this type; the Commissioners’ concerns relating to locations identified to date for this business; and the need to tender any leases for a business of this type were communicated to the business owners.
Item 18/088 Consultation on Periodic Rental Setting

The Board noted the Commissioners’ views had been submitted to the Department of Infrastructure.
Item 18/088 Peel Sewerage Treatment Works

The Board noted the Ms Hannan and the Town Clerk had visited the Balladoole regional treatment works on 11 March 2019.
Item 18/088 Planning Application 18/01293/B

The Board noted the Commissioners’ views had been submitted to the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture.
Item 18/089 Oie Voaldyn and Beach Buddies Event

The Board noted the application for selling and consuming alcohol at Oie Voaldyn and Peel Day had been withdrawn. The Town Clerk reported the information on the proposed licence had been obtained after the February Board meeting from the promotor of this street trading licence. This had been circulated to Board members who had unanimously decided to oppose this application based on the Commissioners’ existing street trading policy. The Board noted Mrs Moughtin had not voted on this matter. Mr Davison advised the Beach Buddy event was taking place at Marine Parade events area and the Commissioners’ had not opposed a suitable alcohol licence being sought for this location.
Item 18/089 Cruise Ship Retailer Meeting

The Board noted the Lead Members Committee for Events, Commercial Innovation and Works had not met in February and would be seeking a meeting with these retailers prior to the first cruise ships arriving in May 2019.
Item 18/089 Swim Safe Course

 The Town Clerk reported he had discussed the alternative locations with the organisers of the event. They had arranged for a container to be placed on the inner breakwater for this event and expressed gratitude for the Commissioners’ support.
Item 18/090 Treasury and HSBC Capital Financing Agreement

The Board noted the signed agreement had been submitted and accepted by the HSBC.
Item 18/090 Inflationary Increase for Road Sweeping

The Board noted the inflationary increase for the Commissioners’ road sweeping contractor would apply from 1 April 2019.
Item 18/090 Education Bill Consultation

The Board noted the Commissioners’ consultation response was sent to the Department of Education, Sport and Culture
Item 18/090 Capacity and Infrastructure at Clothworkers School

The Board noted the issues had been discussed with Minister for Education, Sports and Culture. He had advised the maintenance issues should be discussed with the Department of Infrastructure who held the maintenance budgets for school properties. This meeting had taken place on 6 March 2019 where the problems were reported.
Item 18/090 Cannabis Consultation

The Board noted the Commissioners’ consultation response was submitted to the Cabinet Office.
Item 18/091 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Board noted no any other business items required consideration at this time.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	19/095
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 19 February 2019 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/0134/B Erection of extension at 21 Ballagyr Park, Peel (amended Drawing); 19/00059/B Replacement windows at 44 Patrick Street, Peel; 19/00089/B Replacement windows at 50 Glenfaba Road, Peel; 19/00112/B renovation of industrial unit at Unit 1, The Isle of Man Food Park, Mill Road, Peel; and 19/00123/B and 19/00124/B Iron railings on balcony at 8 Chapel Court, Christian Street, Peel.
Planning application 18/01293/B Construction, operation and decommissioning of a temporary lagoon for dewatering and storage of silt dredged from Peel Marina at Fields 315179 Ballaterson Farm, Glenfaba Road, Peel was referred to the next Board meeting.
The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 
18/01245/B Approval for erection of a detached boathouse and removal of a dividing wall at Works Depot, Spit Corner, East Quay, Peel; 18/01247/CON Approval for erection of a detached boathouse and removal of a dividing wall at Works Depot, Spit Corner, East Quay, Peel; and 18/01349/C Approval for additional use of residential property as tourist living at 4 Shore Road, Peel.
The lead members noted the content of the Town Clerk’s communication dated 6 February 2019 submitted to the Planning Authority in response to the Department of Infrastructure’s Highway Service Division objection to the Commissioners’ playground proposal at the Western Swimming Pool.
The lead members referred the contents of the business case for Black Dog Oven for the construction of a new kiosk and seating area in Fenella Beach Car Park or another suitable location in Peel to the Board.  This issue was discussed earlier in the meeting. The lead members noted the contents of the communication from a Peel resident requesting locations where a new kiosk could be constructed. The lead members agreed if a site could be found for this purpose there would a requirement to tender the tenancy of this location or new facility.
The lead members noted no further update was available on the Reayrt Aalin refurbishment or new industrial unit business cases.
The lead members noted the content of the communication from the tenant of the Philip Christian Centre dated 6 February 2019. The Town Clerk reported he had spoken to the tenant and stated his advice to the Peel Pensioners Club was based solely on the content of the Commissioners’ lease. He reported the Commissioners only possessed one signed copy of the lease and this Commissioners’ copy could not be sent to the tenant. A photocopy had been provided and left at the reception. The lead members agreed it was entirely appropriate for the Commissioners’ staff to discuss the content of the lease with a third party referenced within the lease and the original document could not be returned to the tenant unless he provided a second signed copy.
The lead members noted no performance management updates were provided to the Committee.
The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s consultation documents dated 14 December 2018 for periodic rental setting discussed at the February Board meeting. The lead members agreed five years is too long a period for setting rent; the five year timescale does not accord with local authority duration of office; CPI does not take into account sensitive factors associated with rent setting for low income tenants; deficiency payment and capital works should not be manipulated to fund routine operational costs; the Department has a democratic duty to consult local authorities regularly on the income generated from local authority assets and emphasised joint working with local authorities would be a more successful alternative. 
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 30 January 2019 concerning the Department of Infrastructure Housing Division’s ICT platform proposal discussed at the February Board meeting. The lead members noted Douglas Council had advised the Commissioners to use the simplest information technology system which is suitable to operate the housing assets owned and managed by the Commissioners. 
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 14 February 2018 from the Department of Infrastructure concerning the widening and designation of the River Neb path as a bridleway. The lead members agreed this information should be referred to the next Board meeting.
Item 4 Notice of Planning and Building Control Design Guidance

The Board noted the content of the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture’s communication dated 7 March 2019.
Item 5 Peel Sewerage Treatment 

The Board noted the content of the Manx Utility Authority Communication dated the 8 March 2019 advising funding was being sought from Tynwald for the Peel sewerage treatment works in March 2019. The Town Clerk reported this funding had been secured.
Item 6 Wayleave Agreement for Dredging Pipeline

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Attorney General’s Chamber dated 4 March 2019 concerning the proposed wayleave on the River Neb footpath for a temporary silt water pipeline. Mr Convery proposed the Commissioners should enter into this wayleave agreement with the Department of Infrastructure. This proposal was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 7 Planning Applications PA 19/00199/B to 19/00203/B Construction of Apartment and Town Houses on the Empire Garages sites at Stanley Road, Cross Street and Peel Promenade, Peel

The Board noted this item was discussed earlier in the meeting.
Item 8 Planning Decisions

The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ Playground proposals had received planning consent on 4 March 2019. This decision was subject to a 21 day appeal period.
Item 9 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Davison reported a meeting had not taken place in February 2019. He reported meetings had taken place with the Moddey Dhoo, and Oie Voaldyn to arrange these events. He reported the Peel Day events was all organised.
Mr Davison asked for Board approval to use the 2019/20 budget for the purchase of new Christmas lighting in March 2019 to purchase these items at a discounted rate. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

GENERAL ITEMS

	19/096
19/097


	Item 10 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting had taken place on 15 February 2019 when the following matters were discussed: 

The lead member noted the content of profit and loss; budget and prior year accounts reports for the 1st October to 31 December 2018 period. The Town Clerk reported general revenue accounts for nine months into the current year reports a loss of 28,539.  The Town Clerk reported this loss was primarily attributed to the Commissioners payment of £100,000 for a Peel and Western District Housing works which was to be recovered in the final quarter of the year. If this figure was not included within the accounts a surplus of £71,460.93 would be reported. This surplus includes a number of larger projects which should be spent later this financial year or were still to be invoiced. The Town Clerk reported spending and income profile, excluding the £100,000 Westland’s recharge, when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. The rates income was £5,000 more than expected at this time of year and the third quarter of the year’s recharges and refuse invoices required invoicing and collection. The salaries were now on budget and the additional expenditure incurred through the employment of seasonal workers has been recovered. All works expenditure was on target to remain within the overall budget. All public function were now delivered at an overall cost of £60,157.72. This is £7,000 over budget with third party funding of £10,000 to be claimed from Isle of Man Government. The Town Clerk reported the Works costs are £92,558 against a budget of £76,500 because it included the invoices paid to date for the Headland’s stone wall which had an approved budget of £70,000 which was to be funded from reserve. The Town Clerk concluded by advising all areas of the Commissioners’ expenditure and income are within their approved budgets and focus must be placed on the delivery of the projects approved for delivery in the 2018/19 financial year.
The lead members noted the housing revenue budget had a profit of £386,060 and the maintenance budget was showing an underspent of £21,716. 
The lead members noted the Commissioners had paid for the construction of the Headland’s wall excluding their contribution towards the footway resurfacing. He reported all event work for the current financial year was completed in December 2018 following the turning on of the Christmas lighting. The Town Clerk reported the works on the stone walling behind the Town Hall and Albany Road rear lane were completed. He advised the invoice for the new works van was received and paid in January 2019.  The Town Clerk reported the order for 10 new columns with the scallop shell embellishment had been placed. He advised the outstanding projects were works on the Town Hall, the Market Place toilet refurbishment scheme, St Peter’s Church and ordering an information technology system for the campsite. The Town Clerk advised the works on the Headlands wall had not been budgeted for in the 2018/19 financial year and the costs of this work has resulted in the expenditure of the budget allocated for specific projects. The lead members stated all the outstanding approved projects can be undertaken using the Commissioners’ reserves in accordance with the Board’s approval. The Town Clerk reported a response was sent to the Planning Authority which sought to address the Department of Infrastructure’s objection to the Commissioners’ planning application for the swimming pool playground. 
The lead members noted the contents of the communication dated 17 January 2019 from the Lead Member Committee for Events, Commercial Innovation and Works. The lead members reiterated their agreement for placing a £5,000 deposit to purchase a 2012 hoist which will save between £5,000 and £7,000 per annum on hire costs.
The lead member noted the contents of the communication from Treasury dated 21 January 2019 concerning the rating objection for 3 Fuchsia Avenue, Ballawattleworth.
The lead members noted meetings had taken place with the internal auditor on 8 and 11 February 2019. The first meeting was arranged to coincide with the original date for this Lead Member Committee. He reported this year’s internal audit would be reviewing the impact of General Data Protection Act legislation; reviewing the impact of Freedom of Information legislation; assessing the impact of Equalities Act; assessing the Commissioners standard forms of employment contract and the Commissioners’ request for a staff handbook. The Town Clerk asked if the lead members would like any other issues auditing. The Lead members agreed these items were to be reviewed within this year’s internal audit.
The lead members noted the order had been placed for these public subscription works. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to acknowledge the contributions made by the public who had subscribed to this project.
The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 18 January 2019 from the street cleaning contractor requesting a CPI inflationary increase to their contract rates which was discussed by the Board at their February meeting.
The lead members noted the contents of the Cabinet office’s letter dated 18 January 2019 concerning setting up workshops to discuss rate reform. The lead members agreed they would be content to represent the Commissioners at any workshops.
The Town Clerk asked if the lead members would support placing additional flags on the Promenade. The Lead members agreed they supported the installation of additional flags at this location. 
Item 11 Manx Utility Street Lighting Contract Increases

The Board noted the content of the Manx Utility communication dated 25 February 2019 concerning the new contract for the maintenance of the Commissioners’ street lighting. The Town Clerk reported although the annual cost would decrease the frequency of inspection had halved. This would result in the Commissioners paying more for a reduced level of service and relying on the public to report faults. Mr Convery proposed these new contract arrangements should be approved and monitored to ascertain the impact of the reduced level of service. This proposal was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 12 Modernisation of Domestic and Non Domestic Rates 

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 27 February 2019 from the Cabinet Office proposing local authority workshops on 26 and 27 March 2019. The Town Clerk reported the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource had agreed to attend the meeting on 26 March 2019 and he would reserve places for anyone else who wished to attend. The Chairman stated he wished to attend the workshop on 26 March 2019. He asked other Commissioners to contact the Town Clerk should they wish to attend this workshop.
Item 13 Integrated Care Pilot in West Update

The Board noted the content of the Integrated Care Pilot February 2019 update document.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	19/098
	The Town Clerk reported the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s letter dated 14 February 2019 concerning the widening River Neb footpath and the establishment of a bridleway. The Chairman reported the path at this location was widened by the Department last year and proposed this initiative should be supported in principle subject to a formal public consultation taking place. This proposal was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.
Mr Davison reported a delay in the purchase of the hoist and advised a visit would take place in the near future.
Mr Davison reported an initiative to offer discounted longer stay periods outside the TT and MGP periods at Peel Campsite. He had sought the public’s views on Facebook and had received 70 responses in favour of a £150 season ticket. The Chairman proposed this matter should be considered by the Lead Member Committee for Events, Commercial Innovation, and Works. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
Mr Convery proposed Zoe Lambie should be nominated for a Peel Achievers award for their sporting achievements.
Ms Hannan requested painting of the buildings adjacent to the Christian Street to Cross Street footway link.
The meeting ended at 7:59pm
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